Center for American Progress

PUBLIC RIGHTS PRIVATE CONSCIENCE PROJECT

COLUMBIA LAW SCHOOL



the state of the state

(c) This order is not intended to, and does not, create any right or benefit, substantive or procedural, enterceable a law or in equity by any party against the mixed States. Its departments, agencies, or entities, its officers, employees, or apparts, or any other person.

Religious Liberty for a Select Few

The Justice Department Is Promoting Discrimination Across the Federal Government

By Sharita Gruberg, Frank J. Bewkes, Elizabeth Platt, Katherine Franke, and Claire Markham April 2018







The Justice Department Is Promoting Discrimination Across the Federal Government

By Sharita Gruberg, Frank J. Bewkes, Elizabeth Platt, Katherine Franke, and Claire Markham April 2018

Contents

1 Introduction and summary

- 4 Jeff Sessions' religious liberty guidance is a solution in search of a problem
- 5 The guidance misinterprets constitutional and statutory religious liberty protections
- 9 The guidance's impact will be far-reaching and expensive
- **18 Conclusion**
- 20 About the authors
- 22 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

In its first year, the Trump administration has systematically redefined and expanded the right to religious exemptions, creating broad carve-outs to a host of vital health, labor, and antidiscrimination protections. On May 4, 2017-the National Day of Prayer—during a ceremony outside the White House, President Donald Trump signed an executive order on "Promoting Free Speech and Religious Liberty." At the time, the executive order was reported to be a "major triumph" for Vice President Mike Pence, who, as governor of Indiana, famously signed a religious exemption law that would have opened the door to anti-LGBTQ discrimination.¹ Among its other directives, the order instructed Attorney General Jeff Sessions to "issue guidance interpreting religious liberty protections in Federal law."² The guidance on "Federal Law Protections for Religious Liberty," which Sessions subsequently issued in October 2017, purports to clarify existing religious liberty protections.³ However, in practice, it expands those provisions to improperly elevate the right to religious exemptions above other legal and constitutional rights and to shield those who would seek to use federal dollars while denying necessary services to and discriminating against LGBTQ people, women, and religious minorities.

Federal agencies are already relying on Sessions' guidance to broaden exemptions related to essential health services, including sexual and reproductive health care. In January 2018, the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) announced the creation of a Conscience and Religious Freedom Division in the Office for Civil Rights as well as the publication of a proposed rule that would radically redefine and expand existing religious exemptions under the law. Among its other provisions, the rule would expand the right of health care providers to deny patients necessary care related to abortion and sterilization.⁴ In October 2017, HHS published a rule allowing virtually any employer that objects to contraception on moral or religious grounds to apply for an exemption to the Affordable Care Act's mandate that employers provide contraceptive coverage in their health insurance plans.⁵ Both measures referenced Sessions' October 2017 guidance as part of the department's rationale for promulgating these rules.

Religious liberty is a foundational American value. Both the right to practice one's faith and the right to live free of a government-established religion are enshrined in the First Amendment to the Constitution. Both these rights are also very popular: Eighty-eight percent of Americans agree that religious liberty is a founding principle afforded to everyone in the United States, and almost two-thirds want to see that strong church-state separation is maintained.⁶

Throughout history, legislatures and the courts have worked to more clearly define and more robustly protect religious liberty for all Americans. While critical and widely embraced, the religious freedoms protected in the First Amendment are not unlimited. Much like all constitutionally protected rights, they must be balanced in an ongoing assessment of the needs and rights of a dynamic and pluralistic American landscape. For example, a common theme in First Amendment law has involved an understanding that religious liberty has a natural boundary where it causes harm to third parties.⁷

In 1993, communities of faith, civil rights advocates, and politicians along the ideological spectrum celebrated the passage of the bipartisan federal Religious Freedom Restoration Act (RFRA). RFRA prohibits the government from substantially burdening the exercise of religion unless doing so is the least restrictive means to further a compelling government interest. However, despite initial widespread support for RFRA, this strict test has since led to numerous attempts to go beyond RFRA's initial intent and use religious exemptions to override the rights of others.⁸

In the decades following RFRA's passage, conservatives have worked to use religious liberty claims to advance anti-equality political and legislative aims—particularly regarding issues of sex, marriage, and reproductive rights. This movement met with success in the 2014 Supreme Court decision in *Burwell v. Hobby Lobby*, which marked a dramatic change in the legal landscape of religious freedom.⁹ In its opinion, the court granted Hobby Lobby—a closely held, for-profit company—the same religious exemption available to faith-based nonprofits under the Affordable Care Act (ACA): the ability to opt out of providing employees comprehensive insurance coverage, including no-cost contraception under the ACA's contraception mandate. The court's decision upset the previously shared understanding of who is eligible for RFRA protections, what constitutes a substantial burden on religious exercise, and what constitutes the least restrictive means of furthering a compelling government interest.¹⁰

Since inauguration, the Trump administration has tried to build on the *Hobby Lobby* decision in order to distort religious liberty protections so that they advance only the rights of a narrow segment of the faith community—namely, conservative Christians—and create a license to discriminate against LGBTQ people, women, religious minorities, and nonreligious people.¹¹ The administration's policies have established a pattern of protecting the religious liberty of only this small segment of Americans. The Muslim ban; abandonment of employment protections for LGBTQ workers; commitments to further expand religious exemptions for employers who object to their employees accessing no-cost contraception; and other discriminatory acts have all prioritized the rights of the older minority of white evangelical Christians who share a conservative view of sex and sexuality and a narrow, exclusive definition of marriage and family. Yet the administration has failed to acknowledge that many people of faith hold a wide variety of views regarding these issues.¹²

This report discusses how the Department of Justice's guidance opens the door to an extreme rewriting of the concept of religious liberty. The guidance—and the numerous agency rules, enforcement actions, and policies that it is influencing—will shift the balance of individual religious protections across the federal government toward a new framing that allows religious beliefs to be used as a weapon against minority groups.

Jeff Sessions' religious liberty guidance is a solution in search of a problem

The executive order directing Attorney General Sessions to promulgate guidance on religious exemptions was a troubling development. Throughout his career, Sessions has espoused a flawed interpretation of religious liberty that flouts the separation of church and state and favors specific conservative, evangelical Christian beliefs. For example, while he supports enacting special free exercise protections for those with anti-LGBTQ and anti-choice religious beliefs, Sessions has championed Islamophobic government policies and rhetoric.¹³ These concerns were borne out when Sessions issued religious liberty guidance that contained significant legal and constitutional problems.

While a few of these principles merely restate general and widely accepted principles of religious liberty law, others significantly expand upon or misinterpret Supreme Court precedent and statutory religious liberty protections. By elevating Sessions' beliefs on religious exemptions to the same level as established precedent, these provisions provide legal cover for individuals and government agencies to ignore a host of laws and policies; moreover, they are likely to create tangible harm in various marginalized communities.

Both the president's executive order and the attorney general's guidance are salient examples of a solution in search of a problem. Existing constitutional and statutory religious liberty protections for all are robust, comprehensive, and vigorously enforced—the fruits of which can be seen in the thriving, pluralistic religious communities in the United States. Attorney General Sessions has stated that religion in the United States is under attack; however, he offers no evidence for this proposition besides citing a law professor's blog post that encourages judges to "take aggressively liberal positions."¹⁴ The First Amendment's guarantee of the free exercise of religion, the federal RFRA, and literally hundreds of federal regulatory measures provide more than adequate protection for the free exercise of religion in the United States.

Additionally, the Supreme Court maintains a docket that includes significant religious liberty cases each term and has not been hesitant to enforce constitutional and statutory free exercise rights when it finds that those rights have been abridged.¹⁵ The administration has not made the case that existing protections for religious liberty have weaknesses that merit stronger federal measures. The extremism of the president and attorney general's embrace of religious exemptions—particularly given the strength of existing protections thereof—risk compromising establishment clause protections by directing agencies to pre-emptively provide exemptions to broadly applicable rules. As the Supreme Court noted in *Corporation of the Presiding Bishop v. Amos*, at some point, accommodation may devolve into "an unlawful fostering of religion."¹⁶

The guidance misinterprets constitutional and statutory religious liberty protections

The guidelines issued by Jeff Sessions' Department of Justice (DOJ) contain significant exaggerations and misinterpretations of religious liberty under the Constitution and federal law. The guidance overstates the right to religious exemptions under the First Amendment and RFRA, demanding that agencies provide exemptions that are not required under current law and that may be prohibited by the establishment clause of the First Amendment. Several of the memo's most significant overstatements are outlined below:

- The establishment clause: The guidance repeatedly understates the limits on religious exemptions imposed by the establishment clause. For example, the guidance's broad statement that "individuals and organizations do not give up their religious-liberty protections by … receiving government grants or contracts" misleadingly ignores establishment clause restrictions that prohibit faith-based organizations from placing religious restrictions on the use of government funds and even limit some optional religious activities within grant programs.¹⁷
- **RFRA and corporations:** The guidance states that RFRA protects the exercise of religion by " 'corporations, companies, associations, firms, partnerships, societies, and joint stock companies,' 1 U.S.C. § 1, including for-profit, closely-held corporations like those involved in *Hobby Lobby*, 134 S. Ct. at 2768."¹⁸ The Supreme Court's holding in *Hobby Lobby*, however, was far narrower, finding only that the law applied to closely held corporations.
- Religious employers: The guidance overstates the existing religious exemption within Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, which permits religious employers to prefer coreligionists in hiring. The DOJ guidance states that such religious organizations are "entitled to employ only persons whose beliefs and conduct are consistent with the employers' religious precepts."¹⁹ While Title VII permits religious organizations to hire employees that share their religion, neither the statute nor subsequent case law allows

religious employers to require the conduct of employees to be consistent with the employer's religion in a way that violates Title VII's sex discrimination prohibition.²⁰ For example, religious employers are not permitted to fire someone for conduct that is inconsistent with their faith if it is otherwise protected under Title VII—such as only firing female employees for getting pregnant outside of marriage.

- **RFRA compelling interests:** The guidance states, "An asserted compelling interest in denying an accommodation [under RFRA] to a particular claimant is undermined by evidence that exemptions or accommodations have been granted for other interests."²¹ This is an exaggeration of nonbinding language, or dicta, from the justices in *Hobby Lobby*, as the majority opinion assumed that the government had a compelling interest in the contraceptive mandate, and five justices explicitly held that the government's interest was compelling.²² In fact, the opinion stated that it was "unnecessary to adjudicate" the question of when and whether an existing exemption undermines an asserted compelling interest.²³
- **Requirement to create a new government program:** The guidance claims that the RFRA analysis "requires the government to show that it cannot accommodate the religious adherent while achieving its interest through a viable alternative, which may include, in certain circumstances ... creation of a new program."²⁴ This, again, is taken from *Hobby Lobby* dicta that conflict with the opinion of not only the four dissenters in that case but with Supreme Court Justice Anthony Kennedy's concurrence, which stated:

In discussing this alternative, the Court does not address whether the proper response to a legitimate claim for freedom in the health care arena is for the Government to create an additional program ... The Court properly does not resolve whether one freedom should be protected by creating incentives for additional government constraints. In these cases, it is the Court's understanding that an accommodation may be made to the employers without imposition of a whole new program or burden on the Government.²⁵

• Eligibility for government funding: The DOJ guidance broadly states that "Government may not exclude religious organizations as such from secular aid programs, at least when the aid is not being used for explicitly religious activities such as worship or proselytization."²⁶ The most recent case on this issue, however— *Trinity Lutheran Church v. Comer*—is ambiguous as to when the government can and cannot exclude religious organizations from funding. In a crucial but vague footnote, that opinion states, "This case involves express discrimination based on religious identity with respect to playground resurfacing. We do not address religious uses of funding or other forms of discrimination."²⁷ By expanding the types of companies that can bring RFRA claims, limiting what may be considered a "compelling interest," stating that narrow tailoring may require the creation of a new government program, broadening the religious exemption of Title VII, and understating the limits of the establishment clause, the DOJ guidance attempts to dramatically expand the right to religious exemptions under federal law. At the same time, it pays little consideration to the impact that such exemptions will have on the enforcement of health, safety, labor, and anti-discrimination laws, or on the communities who depend on these laws. While RFRA and other exemptions already robustly protect religious observers, the guidance seeks to further elevate the right to exemptions above a host of other liberty and equality rights. Even more troubling, the agencies that will be issuing exemptions under the DOJ guidance are largely led by officials who have openly favored conservative religious views about sex and marriage over a larger concern for religious diversity and plurality.

The guidance's impact will be far-reaching and expensive

An analysis by the Center for American Progress identified at least 87 regulations, 16 agency guidance documents, and 55 federal programs and services that Attorney General Sessions' guidance could undermine.²⁸ Most of these regulations and guidance documents were created by the Obama administration in order to advance LGBTQ equality and ensure that federally funded programs do not discriminate. This research shows that the guidance will likely have far-reaching negative effects on people across the country, particularly because the DOJ will review a wide variety of proposed regulations— including those that implement civil rights laws—for compliance, and it will alert other agencies when they might be in conflict with the guidance.²⁹ Given Sessions' and the administration's record on LGBTQ rights, reproductive health, and religious minorities, this guidance, at best, may produce a severe chilling effect on promoting or enforcing protections for LGBTQ people, women, and minority communities. At worst, it could bring about new, explicit exemptions that expressly undermine civil rights.

DOJ guidance establishes a broad license to discriminate

The U.S. Constitution as well as federal, state, and local law contains numerous provisions to ensure that religious freedom thrives, providing a shield for individual beliefs and practices. The DOJ guidance, however, seems to interpret almost any government action to be a substantial burden on religious exercise—while minimizing any compelling government interest to the contrary—and allows religious liberty to be used as a sword to infringe on the rights of others. Examples from the recent past, such as *Hobby Lobby*, show that there have been efforts to reinterpret "religious exercise" beyond an individual's own actions—for instance, wearing religious garb or abstaining from work on Sabbath—to include any connection, however tenuous, with activities that the individual opposes, such as paying for insurance that might be used to obtain contraception. In other words, under the guidance, individuals and corporations will be able to point to almost any law or regulation and claim that it has burdened their religious freedom. This broad interpretation opens the door to exempt individuals and corporations from following any law they do not like. For example, employers may try—as Harris Funeral Homes has—to demand that their transgender employees dress according to their sex assigned at birth, claiming that following Title VII's protections against sex discrimination would be a substantial burden on their beliefs about gender;³⁰ that argument has already failed in the 6th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals.³¹

The DOJ guidance unnecessarily emphasizes RFRA and asserts that many government interests, such as the prevention of discrimination, would not be found compelling enough to take precedence over religious beliefs "except in the narrowest circumstances."³² This is a shocking statement by a government agency that is charged with the enforcement of federal civil rights laws. It creates a default in favor of religious exemptions, which will upset the careful balance that has been honed for centuries between religious freedom and other civil rights.

The guidance encourages federal agencies to give an unprecedented amount of deference to the religious beliefs of federal employees, contractors, and grantees. It also attempts to minimize third-party harm as a consideration when weighing religious objections against other protected rights, relying on a nonbinding footnote in *Hobby Lobby* while going beyond the Supreme Court's actual holding. The Supreme Court has repeatedly held that religious freedom should not be interpreted to allow for the infliction of harm on others.³³ It has invalidated religious exemptions that would have imposed "significant burdens" on third parties, noting that "courts must take adequate account of the burdens a requested accommodation may impose on nonbeneficiaries."³⁴ While the *Hobby Lobby* footnote argues that some religious exemptions that harm third parties may be permissible, the court was careful to note that it believed the impact of an accommodation on women employed by Hobby Lobby would be "precisely zero."³⁵ The guidance from the Department of Justice elevates a footnote in *Hobby Lobby* rather than the actual ruling, permitting harm to third parties in favor of individual religious practices.

The guidance puts vulnerable populations at risk

These expansive interpretations will likely lead to major regulatory changes, as agencies bring themselves into compliance and create broad exemptions that enable noncompliance with anti-discrimination and other laws. For example, by allowing individuals and companies to ignore nondiscrimination protections because of a religious objection to equal treatment for certain populations, the guidance would essentially gut these protections and render them largely ineffective, shifting the balance in favor of those who object to them on religious grounds.

Of particular concern is the impact that the guidance may have on contractors and grantees. The guidance document states that "government contracts, grants, and other programs" are entitled to religious "protections."³⁶ With hundreds of billions of dollars going to contractors and grantees every year, expanding religious exemptions for these organizations could have far-reaching effects on the employees who work for federal contractors, the communities served by federal grantees, and the taxpayers who fund these programs. More than half of the U.S. population still lives in a state with no employment nondiscrimination laws covering sexual orientation and gender identity.³⁷ Calculations using USASpending.gov's searchable database indicate that, in fiscal year 2016, approximately \$615 billion in federal contracts, grants, loans, and other financial assistance was allocated to the 30 states without comprehensive LGBT nondiscrimination protections on the books—places where LGBTQ people are especially vulnerable to discrimination.³⁸ Despite existing protections, employees working for federal contractors in those states may now be even more vulnerable. Thanks to an executive order signed by former President Barack Obama, all federal contractors and subcontractors with contracts over \$10,000 are barred from discriminating on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity.³⁹ The contractor executive order, which was signed in 2014, was the single largest expansion of LGBTQ workplace protections in U.S. history.⁴⁰ Federal contractors employ nearly 30 million individuals—or about one-fifth of all U.S. civilian employees—who, with the implementation of the DOJ guidance, may be vulnerable to discrimination.⁴¹

In addition to potentially permitting employee discrimination by federal contractors, the DOJ guidance may allow providers to lock LGBTQ people out of many federally funded programs and services. Billions of taxpayer dollars fund organizations that provide critical services like health care, shelter, and assistance for victims of violence. Table 1 provides examples of programs that have sex-, sexual orientation- and gender identity-inclusive nondiscrimination rules in order to ensure grantees do not deny services to LGBTQ people. The DOJ guidance could permit a contractor or grantee to assert a religious belief in order to refuse services under these programs without risking the loss of federal funding. For example, LGBTQ survivors of interpersonal violence could be turned away from federally funded domestic violence shelters; health clinics around the world that are funded by the U.S. Agency for International Development could refuse to treat LGBTQ people; a landlord who receives federal funding could refuse to rent an apartment to a same-sex couple or a transgender person. And beyond service refusals, the guidance could be relied upon by federal agencies to sanction mistreatment of, for example, LGBTQ youth in residential programs; for instance, one residential placement facility in Michigan forced LGBTQ teens to wear orange jumpsuits in order to "warn" the other residents of their identity.⁴² In another example, under the guise of mental health care, faith-based organizations contracting with HHS could force any unaccompanied LGBTQ immigrant children in their care into conversion therapy.

The programs listed in Table 1 are just a few examples of the more than 50 taxpayerfunded programs and services CAP identified that could be permitted to refuse service to LGBTQ people and women under the DOJ guidance.

TABLE 1

Examples of programs with sex-, sexual orientation-, and gender identityinclusive nondiscrimination rules

Attorney General Sessions' guidance jeopardizes access to these programs for women and LGBTQ people

Agency/Department	Program	Annual budget (FY 2017)
U.S. Agency for International Development and State	Global health programs	\$8.8 B
U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development	Homeless assistance grants	\$2.4 B
	Community Development Block Grant	\$3 B
	Section 8 contracts	\$10.3 B
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services	Shelters for unaccompanied immigrant children	\$1.4 B
	Community health centers	\$5 B
	Ryan White HIV/AIDS Program	\$2.3 B
	Runaway and homeless youth programs	\$119 M
	Title X Family Planning program	\$286 M
U.S. Department of Justice	Violence Against Women Act grant programs	\$482 M
U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs	Homeless veterans' programs (including Supportive Services for Veterans Families)	\$1.6 B

Sources: U.S. Agency for International Development and State, Congressional Budget Justification: Department of State, Foreign Operations, and Related Programs (U.S. Department of State, 2018), available at https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1868/FY_2019_CBJ.pdf; U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, FY 2019 Congressional Justifications, available at https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfailes/CFO/documents/FY8620219%20Congressional%20Justifications%20%20Combined%20PDF%20%20Updated.pdf; U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "HHS FY 2018 Budget in Brief - ACF - Discretionary," available at https://www.hhs.gov/about/budget/fy2018/budget-in-brief/acf/discretion-ary/index.html (last accessed March 2018); U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "HHS FY 2018 Budget in Brief - ACF - Discretionary," available at https://www.hhs.gov/about/budget/fy2018/budget-in-brief/acf/discretion-ary/index.html (last accessed March 2018); U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "HHS FY 2018 Budget in Brief - HTSA," available at https://www.hhs.gov/about/budget/fy2018/budget-in-brief/acf/discretion-ary/index.html (last accessed March 2018); U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "HHS FY 2018 Budget in Brief - HTSA," available at https://www.hhs.gov/istes/default/files/fy-2019-budget-in-brief/acf/discretion-ary/index.html (last accessed March 2018); U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "Title X-family Planning/about-title-x-grants/funding-history/index.html (last accessed March 2018); Office on Violence Against Women, FY 2019 Budget Request at a Glance (U.S. Department of Justice), available at https://www.yustice.gov/jmd/page/file/1033176/download; U.S. Department of Veetrans Affairs, Budget In Brief 2019, available at https://www.wus.gov/budget/docs/summary/fy2019VAbudgetInBrief.pdf.

The guidance has already been used by government grantees to expand religious exemptions around the provision of reproductive health services. Currently, government entities receiving federal funds are prohibited from requiring health care personnel to perform or assist in abortions or sterilizations or to provide referrals for abortions. HHS proposed a rule on January 26, 2018, which references the guidance in order to broaden these exemptions and significantly change the religious refusal landscape as it pertains to reproductive health services.⁴³ The proposed rule could allow hospital personnel to refuse to perform any reproductive health or other service by claiming that it conflicts with a religious belief. Back when emergency contraception was only available with a prescription, there were reports of emergency room doctors refusing to prescribe it to victims of rape if they believed that it was against their religion.⁴⁴ Even though a prescription is no longer necessary, there are reports of hospitals refusing to provide emergency contraception to rape survivors.⁴⁵ Hospitals and pharmacists nationwide could be allowed to refuse to provide emergency contraception or other forms of contraception on the basis of religious beliefs, expanding upon current state guidance that generally grounds such refusals in medical or professional opinion.⁴⁶ Furthermore, health care institutions would have to accommodate personnel who, due to religious beliefs, refused to perform key reproductive health services and functions, even if there was substantial evidence that doing so would result in harm to a third party, thereby opening up the possibility of significant litigation against these institutions. As the HHS's proposed rule demonstrates, the DOJ guidance opens the door to widespread denial of care on religious grounds, with the potential to severely impact the reproductive health care of women as well as that of LGBTQ individuals generally.

Thousands of DOJ attorneys may selectively enforce religious liberty

As noted in the introduction, in addition to Sessions' 20 "Principles of Religious Liberty," the attorney general also issued a memo declaring that the policy of the Justice Department is to further the "Principles of Religious Liberty" in all of its current and future cases—including its decisions of which cases to pursue.⁴⁷ This applies to all DOJ litigating divisions: for example, its civil rights office as well as all 93 U.S. attorney's offices, who enforce federal laws across the country. In January 2018, the DOJ amended its U.S. Attorneys' Manual to instruct U.S. attorney's offices on implementing the "Principles of Religious Liberty."⁴⁸ Each office was directed to assign an individual to coordinate religious liberty litigation and to implement the manual's religious liberty instructions. These new duties would include informing the office of the associate attorney general of any suits against the government that raise significant questions concerning religious liberty and that require the office's permission to uphold laws that may impinge on an individual's religious liberty. Sessions' memo, coupled with the instructions to U.S. attorney's offices, reveals his intent to actively ensure that his overreaching interpretation of religious liberty becomes enshrined in law. In other words, the memo essentially requires all DOJ attorneys to further the legal goals of far-right litigation groups like Alliance Defending Freedom (ADF). The extent to which this could undermine LGBTQ rights, reproductive rights, and civil rights more broadly cannot be overstated. Nationwide, the Department of Justice has over 10,000 lawyers who now are all being drafted to advance an overly broad view of religious liberty whenever possible.⁴⁹ Rather than defending LGBTQ people and women who have been discriminated against, these attorneys have been directed to advance the ability of entities that, because of their religious views, are causing harm to third parties. President Trump's attempts to ban immigrants from Muslim-majority nations indicate that the administration is not interested in protecting religious freedom generally. Rather, it is apparent that the DOJ will privilege certain religious views—especially those in opposition to LGBTQ and reproductive rights—in the application of this guidance.

Political appointees will ensure that the guidance is widely implemented

The DOJ guidance instructs federal agencies to implement broad religious exemptions in all of their rulemaking and enforcement actions. Many of the agency staff tasked with providing these exemptions have long advocated for the use of exemptions as a tool to restrict access to reproductive health care and limit LGBTQ rights. At the same time, these advocates have denounced church-state separation and, in some cases, supported anti-Muslim discrimination. Thus, there is a serious danger that implementation of the DOJ guidance will result in lopsided protections that shelter conservative religious beliefs about sex, marriage, and reproduction while failing to similarly protect progressive faith communities or religious minorities.⁵⁰

From drafting regulations and guidance with broad religious exemptions to reinterpreting existing rules to reallocating federal funds to faith-based service providers, President Trump's appointees will ensure that the guidance is implemented across the federal government. While there are political appointees at many federal agencies who will likely use this guidance to further anti-LGBTQ agendas, the Department of Health and Human Services currently hosts one of the largest concentrations of known anti-LGBTQ advocates. It is now home to many former employees of anti-LGBTQ and anti-reproductive rights organizations—individuals who have spent their careers undermining federal protections for LGBTQ rights and access to reproductive health services.

Many HHS appointees have a track record of anti-LGBTQ actions

The director of the Office of Refugee Resettlement, Scott Lloyd, was recently in the news for refusing to comply with a judicial order for a 17-year-old in federal custody to receive the abortion she requested, directing the shelter to take her to a crisis pregnancy center instead.⁵¹ Prior to joining HHS, for years, he worked opposing access to contraception and abortion as the public policy attorney for the Knights of Columbus—a Catholic fraternal organization that has consistently opposed LGBTQ equality and reproductive rights.⁵² Another Knights of Columbus alumna, Maggie Wynne, was a former director of the House of Representatives Pro-Life Caucus and now serves as a policy counselor at HHS.53 HHS recently consolidated all decision-making authority over Title X family planning assistance grants from a group of policy makers to Valerie Huber, the former CEO of Ascend, an organization that promotes abstinence-only sex education and that supports crisis pregnancy centers. Women's health advocates caution that Huber will redirect funding away from providers like Planned Parenthood and toward largely faith-based crisis pregnancy centers.⁵⁴ Charmaine Yoest, former president of Americans United for Life and a senior fellow at American Values—a far-right organization that supports "traditional family values"—was, until recently, the assistant secretary of public affairs at HHS.55 The head of HHS's Center for Faith-based and Neighborhood Partnerships, Shannon Royce, was previously chief of staff for Family Research Council, the political affiliate of James Dobson's Focus on the Family, an organization that shapes the religious right's policy agenda.⁵⁶ In her current role, Royce leads the department's efforts to partner with faith-based and community organizations.

Steven Wagner is the acting assistant secretary for the Administration for Children and Families, which oversees the Office on Trafficking in Persons; the Administration on Children, Youth and Families; and the Office of Refugee Resettlement.⁵⁷ In 2011, he wrote a column for *National Review* criticizing the Obama administration for not awarding the U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops a grant in response to their refusal to provide family planning services to trafficking survivors. Wagner referred to the provision of contraception to victims of human trafficking as "tantamount to aiding and abetting the crime of exploitation."⁵⁸

Alliance Defending Freedom frequently sues the federal government in order to undermine nondiscrimination laws and reproductive rights, working against what it refers to as the "myth of the so-called 'separation of church and state.' "⁵⁹ Due to the organization's focus on spreading defamatory information about LGBTQ people as a class and its support for the criminalization of LGBTQ people in other countries, it has been classified by the Southern Poverty Law Center as a hate group.⁶⁰ For years, Matt Bowman litigated religious exemption cases for ADF and was also "a key member of the Life Litigation Project to protect the sanctity of human life."⁶¹ He was one of the attorneys representing Conestoga Wood Specialties in its suit against HHS over the contraceptive mandate.⁶² He is now a legal adviser at HHS, interpreting whether the department's policies are in line with the religious exemptions law.⁶³

In his role as director of the HHS Office of Civil Rights, Roger Severino is also charged with interpreting whether or not the department and organizations receiving federal money are in compliance with the law.⁶⁴ Prior to joining HHS, Severino directed the DeVos Center for Religion and Civil Society at The Heritage Foundation. In that role, he referred to efforts to protect transgender people from discrimination as an "abuse of power" and claimed that the LGBT-inclusive nondiscrimination protections in Section 1557 of the Affordable Care Act were illegal.⁶⁵

Appointees in other agencies are also likely to share the Trump administration's narrow views on religious liberty

While HHS houses some of the most troubling appointees, it is not the only agency where personnel can dictate policy. At the Justice Department, John Gore, the acting assistant attorney general for the Civil Rights Division, previously defended the University of North Carolina school system after the Obama administration sued it over HB2, the state's anti-trans bathroom bill, and defended voting restrictions that targeted minority voters.⁶⁶ Under the direction of Secretary of Education Betsy DeVos, the Department of Education has already rolled back protections for transgender students.⁶⁷ The DeVos family's foundation has given money to many anti-LGBTQ organizations, including Focus on the Family, Family Research Council, and the National Organization for Marriage.⁶⁸ Even the Department of State is putting in place personnel whose views of religious liberty prioritize conservative Christian adherents. Pam Pryor, the Trump campaign's leader of "faith and Christian outreach," currently holds one of the highest political appointments at the department.⁶⁹ Meanwhile, Gov. Sam Brownback (R-KS) has been tapped to serve as the State Department's ambassador at large for international religious freedom.⁷⁰ As governor, Brownback rescinded nondiscrimination protections for LGBTQ state employees; issued an executive order prohibiting the Kansas state government from taking action against religious organizations that refuse to provide social services or charitable services to same-sex couples; and signed legislation allowing university groups to exclude LGBTQ students while still receiving university funds.⁷¹

The Trump administration has built up its agency staff with appointees who have track records that—similar to Sessions'—are full of troubling attacks on LGBTQ equality, reproductive rights, and the rights of religious minorities. As a result, the implementation of selective religious liberty interpretations will find many champions and few critics in these key officials. Given their backgrounds, it is clear what values these officials are bringing to the administration. And with his guidance, Sessions has attempted to empower them and give those values legal cover, at the expense of others' rights to liberty and equality.

Conclusion

Not only has the guidance already resulted in regulations that vastly expand religious exemptions, but individuals are also using it to argue for exemptions from federal law. ADF submitted the guidance in support of its arguments in a Title VII anti-transgender discrimination case. The organization claimed that the guidance supported its position that the Religious Freedom Restoration Act provides an exemption from Title VII and therefore allowed employers to discriminate based on religious beliefs. Specifically, ADF claimed that forcing an employer to allow a transgender employee to dress according to her gender identity at work would burden the employer's religious liberty and that the government's interest in enforcing Title VII was insufficient to override this burden. The 6th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals was unconvinced, stating that:

"As a matter of law, bare compliance with Title VII—without actually assisting or facilitating [the employee]'s transition efforts—does not amount to an endorsement of [the employee]'s views ... requiring the Funeral Home to refrain from firing an employee with different religious views from [the employer] does not, as a matter of law, mean that [the employer] is endorsing or supporting those views ... the fact that [the employer] sincerely believes that he is being compelled to make such an endorsement does not make it so."⁷²

Despite the 6th Circuit's strong rebuke of the overly broad construction of RFRA, the Trump administration continues to implement across the federal government its overreaching interpretation of religious exemption law. Under the Department of Justice's guidance, almost any government interference can be considered a substantial burden on the free exercise of religion. At the same time, the guidance makes it more difficult for the government to assert a compelling interest for why a religious exemption should be denied. Furthermore, regulations interpreting the guidance have failed to acknowledge the wide array of religious perspectives on issues of sex, sexuality, marriage, and family. This guidance is a deliberate attempt to undermine the legal equality and dignity of LGBTQ people, which illustrates the urgent need for a comprehensive nondiscrimination law—at the federal level—that is inclusive of sexual orientation and gender identity. Implementation of the guidance by political appointees across the federal government could result in the violation of the rights of LGBTQ people, women, and religious minorities. Moreover, these individuals may receive unfair treatment as well as outright exclusion from a wide variety of critical federal programs.

About the authors

Sharita Gruberg is the associate director of the LGBT Research and Communications Project at the Center for American Progress. Gruberg earned her J.D. from the Georgetown University Law Center, where she received the Refugees and Humanitarian Emergencies Certificate from the Institute for the Study of International Migration. She holds a B.A. in political science and women's studies from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill.

Frank J. Bewkes is a policy analyst for the LGBT Research and Communications Project at the Center for American Progress. He holds a Master of Laws degree from New York University School of Law and a J.D. from George Washington University Law School, where he was awarded the Justice Thurgood Marshall Civil Liberties Award. He earned his B.A. in political science at Yale University.

Claire Markham is the associate director for the Faith and Progressive Policy Initiative at the Center for American Progress and leads the initiative's work on religious liberty. She holds a master's degree in theology from Catholic Theological Union and a bachelor's degree in theology from Boston College.

Elizabeth Platt is the director of the Public Rights/Private Conscience Project at Columbia Law School. She received a J.D. from the New York University School of Law and a B.A. in history from the University of Chicago. Prior to joining Columbia, she was a Carr Center for Reproductive Justice fellow at A Better Balance and a staff attorney at MFY Legal Services.

Katherine Franke is the Sulzbacher professor of law, gender, and sexuality studies at Columbia University, where she also directs the Center for Gender and Sexuality Law and is the faculty director of the Public Rights/Private Conscience Project. She is among the nation's leading scholars writing on law, rights, and religion. She has over 30 years of experience as a lawyer in social justice movements, including as chair of the board of trustees of the Center for Constitutional Rights, executive director of the National Lawyers Guild, and founder of the AIDS and Employment Project.

Acknowledgements

The authors wish to thank the following individuals who significantly contributed to research or provided feedback on this issue brief: Laura E. Durso, Shabab Ahmed Mirza, Sejal Singh, Jake Faleschini, Rebecca Buckwalter-Poza, Ashe McGovern, Caitlin Rooney, Rose Saxe, Sharon McGowen, Harper Jean Tobin, Nicholas Adjami, Billy Corriher, Nikita Mhatre, and Osub Ahmed.

Endnotes

- 1 Timothy Alberta and Shane Goldmacher, "White House aims for Thursday signing of religious liberty executive order," *Politico*, May 2, 2017, available at https://www.politico. com/story/2017/05/02/donald-trump-religious-liberty-executive-order-237888; Tony Cook, "Gov. Mike Pence signs 'religious freedom' bill in private," *The Indianapolis Star*, April 2, 2015, available at https://www.indystar.com/story/ news/politics/2015/03/25/gov-mike-pence-sign-religiousfreedom-bill-thursday/70448858/.
- 2 Executive Order no. 13798, Promoting Free Speech and Religious Liberty (May 2017), available at https://www. whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/presidential-executive-order-promoting-free-speech-religious-liberty/.
- 3 Memorandum from U.S. Attorney General Jeff Sessions to All Executive Departments and Agencies, "Federal Law Protections for Religious Liberty," October 6, 2017, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/press-release/file/1001891/ download.
- 4 U.S. Government Publishing Office, "83 FR 2802: Statement of Organization, Functions, and Delegations of Authority," January 19, 2018, available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/ pkg/FR-2018-01-19/pdf/2018-00820.pdf; U.S. Government Publishing Office, "83 FR 3880: Protecting Statutory Conscience Rights in Health Care; Delegations of Authority," January 26, 2018, available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/ pkg/FR-2018-01-26/pdf/2018-01226.pdf.
- 5 U.S. Government Publishing Office, "82 FR 47792: Religious Exemptions and Accommodations for Coverage of Certain Preventive Services Under the Affordable Care Act," October 13, 2017, available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ FR-2017-10-13/pdf/2017-21851.pdf.
- 6 Robert P. Jones and others, "What It Means to be American: Attitudes in an Increasingly Diverse America Ten Years after 9/11" (Washington: Public Religion Research Institute, 2011), available at https://www.prri.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/09/Pluralism-2011-Brookings-Report.pdf.
- 7 Estate of Thornton v. Caldor, Inc., 472 U.S. 703 (1985), available at http://caselaw.findlaw.com/us-supremecourt/472/703.html.
- 8 Jennifer Ludden, "What's Changed Since The First Religious Liberty Law Was Passed In 1993?", NPR, April 2, 2015, available at Https://www.npr.org/2015/04/02/396975983/ what-s-changed-since-the-first-religious-freedom-lawwas-passed-in-1993.
- 9 Rob Shryock, "When You Hear Conservatives Talking About Religious Liberty, Watch Out," Alternet, February 27, 2014, available at https://www.alternet.org/tea-party-and-right/ when-you-hear-conservatives-talking-about-religiousliberty-watch-out.
- 10 Carolyn Davis and others, "Restoring the Balance: A Progressive Vision of Religious Liberty Preserves the Rights and Freedoms of All Americans" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/20070051/ HobbyLobby2-reportB.pdf.
- 11 Jennifer Bendery and Michelangelo Signorile," Everything You Need To Know About The Wave of 100+ Anti-LGBT Bills Pending In States," HuffPost, September 23, 2016, available at https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/lgbt-state-billsdiscrimination_us_570ff4f2e4b0060ccda2a7a9; Claire Markham, "The Trump Administration's Dangerous Attempt to Redefine Religious Liberty," Center for American Progress, February 7, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/religion/news/2017/02/07/298221/ the-trump-administrations-dangerous-attempt-to-redefine-religious-liberty.

- 12 Daniel Cox and Molly Fisch-Friedman, "Most Americans Support Mandate for Employer-Covered Contraception," Public Religion Research Institute, October 6, 2017, available at https://www.prri.org/spotlight/employercontraceptive-mandate/; Daniel Cox, Rachel Lienesch, and Robert P. Jones, "Who Sees Discrimination? Attitudes on Sexual Orientation, Gender Identity, Race, and Immigration Status" (Washington: Public Religion Research Institute, 2017), available at https://www.prri.org/research/ americans-views-discrimination-immigrants-blacks-lgbtsex-marriage-immigration-reform/.
- 13 Adam Serwer, "Jeff Sessions's Fear of Muslim Immigrants," The Atlantic, February 8, 2017, available at https://www. theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2017/02/jeff-sessions-haslong-feared-muslim-immigrants/516069/.
- 14 Jeff Sessions, "Prepared remarks of the Attorney General to the Alliance Defending Freedom on July 11, 2017," July 13, 2017, available at http://thefederalist.com/2017/07/13/ heres-the-speech-jeff-sessions-delivered-to-christianfirst-amendment-lawyers/; quote is from Mark Tushnet, "Abandoning Defensive Crouch Liberal Constitutionalism," Balkinization Blog, May 6, 2016, available at https://balkin. blogspot.com/2016/05/abandoning-defensive-crouchliberal.html.
- 15 Church of the Lukumi Babalu Aye v. City of Hialeah, 508 U.S. 520 (1993); Wisconsin v. Yoder, 406 U.S. 205 (1972); Sherbert v. Verner, 374 U.S. 398 (1963).
- 16 Corporation of the Presiding Bishop v. Amos, 483 U.S. 327, 334-35 (1987); quote is from Hobbie v. Unemployment Appeals Commission of Florida, 480 U.S. 136, 145 (1987).
- 17 American Civil Liberties Union of Massachusetts v. Sebelius, 821 F.Supp.2d 474, 482 (D. Mass. 2012), case was vacated as moot in 705 F.3d 44, 52 (1st Cir.2013); Teen Ranch v. Udow, 389 F.Supp.2d 827 (6th Cir. 2005), cert denied in 552 U.S. 1039 (2007).
- 18 Memorandum from Jeff Sessions, "Federal Law Protections for Religious Liberty," p. 5a.

19 Ibid.

- 20 Title VII, the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Public Law 88-352, 88th Cong., 1 sess. (July 2, 1964); Herx v. Diocese of Fort Wayne-South Bend Inc., 48 F.Supp.3d 1168, 1175-76 (N.D. Ind. 2014); Vigars v. Valley Christian Center of Dublin, Cal., 805 F.Supp. 802, 807-08 (N.D. Cal. 1992)
- 21 Memorandum from Jeff Sessions, "Federal Law Protections for Religious Liberty," p. 7a.
- 22 Burwell v. Hobby Lobby, 134 S.Ct. 2751, 2786 (2014) (Kennedy, J., concurring): "There are many medical conditions for which pregnancy is contraindicated. See, *e.g., id.*, at 2784. It is important to confirm that a premise of the Court's opinion is its assumption that the HHS regulation here at issue furthers a legitimate and compelling interest in the health of female employees. *Ante*, at 2780."
- 23 Ibid., at 2780. This specific question was presented to the Court in Stormans, Inc. v. Wiesman, 136 S.Ct. 2433 (2016)—a case in which the petition for a writ of certiorari was denied by the court after the interpretation now embraced by the DOJ was rejected by the 9th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals. The DOJ does not currently have the authority to give RFRA an interpretation contrary to that settled by the 9th Circuit.

- 24 Memorandum from Jeff Sessions, "Federal Law Protections for Religious Liberty," p. 7a.
- 25 Burwell v. Hobby Lobby.
- 26 Memorandum from Jeff Sessions, "Federal Law Protections for Religious Liberty," p. 2.
- 27 Trinity Lutheran Church of Columbia, Inc. v. Comer, 137 S.Ct. 2012, 2024, footnote 3 (2017).
- 28 Analysis conducted by the authors. Data are on file with CAP and available upon request.
- 29 Memorandum from Jeff Sessions, "Federal Law Protections for Religious Liberty," p. 7: "The Office of Legal Policy will also review any proposed agency or executive action upon which the Department's comments, opinion, or concurrence are sought, see, e.g., Exec. Order 12250 § 1-2, 45 Fed. Reg. 72995 (Nov. 2, 1980), to ensure that such action complies with the principles of religious liberty outlined in this memorandum and appendix. The Department will not concur in any proposed action that does not comply with federal law protections for religious liberty as interpreted in this memorandum and appendix, and it will transmit any concerns it has about the proposed action to the agency or the Office of Management and Budget as appropriate."
- 30 EEOC v. R.G. & G.R. Harris Funeral Homes, No. 16-2424, slip op. (6th Cir. 2018).
- 31 Ibid.
- 32 Memorandum from Jeff Sessions, "Federal Law Protections for Religious Liberty," p. 1.
- 33 Davis and others, "Restoring the Balance."
- 34 Cutter v. Wilkinson, 544 U.S. 709 (2005). See also Texas Monthly, Inc. v. Bullock, 489 U.S. 1, 14–15 (1989): "When government directs a subsidy exclusively to religious organizations that is not required by the Free Exercise Clause and that either burdens nonbeneficiaries markedly or cannot reasonably be seen as removing a significant state-imposed deterrent to the free exercise of religion ... it 'provide[s] unjustifiable awards of assistance to religious organizations' and cannot but 'conve[y] a message of endorsement' to slighted members of the community." Citing Corporation of the Presiding Bishop v. Amos, 483 U.S. 327, 348 (1987); Estate of Thornton v. Caldor, Inc., 472 U.S. 703, 710 (1985).
- 35 Burwell v. Hobby Lobby, footnote 37: "Nothing in the text of RFRA or its basic purposes supports giving the Government an entirely free hand to impose burdens on religious exercise so long as those burdens confer a benefit on other individuals."; see also Douglas NeJaime and Reva B. Siegel, "Conscience Wars: Complicity-Based Conscience Claims in Religious and Politics," Yale Law Journal 124 (7) (2015): 2202-2679, available at https://www.yalelawjournal.org/ feature/complicity-based-conscience-claims.
- 36 Memorandum from Jeff Sessions, "Federal Law Protections for Religious Liberty," p. 13a.
- 37 Movement Advancement Project, "Non-Discrimination Laws," available at http://www.lgbtmap.org/equality-maps/ non_discrimination_laws (last accessed March 2018).
- 38 Authors' analysis of U.S. government spending data from USAspending.gov, "Advanced Search," available at https:// www.usaspending.gov/Pages/AdvancedSearch.aspx (last accessed March 2018).
- 39 Executive Order no. 13672, Further Amendments to Executive Order 11478, Equal Employment Opportunity in the Federal Government, and Executive Order 11246, Equal Employment Opportunity (July 21, 2014), available at https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-pressoffice/2014/07/21/executive-order-further-amendmentsexecutive-order-11478-equal-employmen.

- 40 Zack Ford, "Obama Administration Announces Executive Order Protecting LGBT Employees Of Federal Contractors," ThinkProgress, June 16, 2014, available at https://thinkprogress.org/obama-administration-announces-executiveorder-protecting-lgbt-employees-of-federal-contractors-9833eea7d6e2/.
- 41 Lee Badgett and others, "An Executive Order to Prevent Discrimination Against LGBT Workers" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/reports/2013/02/19/53931/an-executive-order-to-preventdiscrimination-against-lgbt-workers/.
- 42 Alex Morris, "The Forsaken: A Rising Number of Homeless Gay Teens Are Being Cast Out by Religious Families," *Rolling Stone*, September 3, 2014, available at https://www. rollingstone.com/culture/features/the-forsaken-a-risingnumber-of-homeless-gay-teens-are-being-cast-out-byreligious-families-20140903.
- 43 83 FR 3880.
- 44 Annie-Rose Strasser, "Oklahoma Doctor Refuses to Provide Rape Victim With Emergency Contraception," Think-Progress, May 31, 2012, available at https://thinkprogress. org/oklahoma-doctor-refuses-to-provide-rape-victimwith-emergency-contraception-71497f95c40f/.
- 45 Associated Press, "Wisconsin fines 22 hospitals over not offering emergency contraception to rape victims," *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*, February 5, 2017, available at https://www.jsonline.com/story/news/local/wisconsin/2017/02/05/wisconsin-fines-22-hospitals-over-not-offering-emergency-contraception-rape-victims/97524914/.
- 46 National Women's Law Center, "Pharmacy Refusals 101" (2017), available at https://nwlc-ciw49tixgw5lbab.stackpathdns.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/Pharmacy-Refusals-101.pdf.
- 47 Memorandum from Jeff Sessions to All Executive Departments and Agencies, "Federal Law Protections for Religious Liberty," p. 5.
- 48 U.S. Department of Justice, "U.S. Attorneys' Manual," available at https://www.justice.gov/usam/1-15000-respect-religious-liberty-0?utm_medium=email&utm_ source=govdelivery (last accessed March 2018).
- 49 U.S. Department of Justice, Choose Justice: Guide to the U.S. Department of Justice for Law Students and Experienced Attorneys (2011), available at https://www.justice.gov/sites/ default/files/careers/docs/legal-careers-brochure.pdf.
- 50 Council on American-Islamic Relations and Columbia Law School's Public Rights/Private Conscience Project, "Joint Statement by CAIR and PRPCP on President Trump's EO on 'Religious Liberty,' "May 15, 2017, available at http://blogs.law.columbia.edu/publicrightsprivateconscience/2017/05/15/joint-statement-by-cair-and-prpcpon-president-trumps-eo-on-religious-liberty/.
- 51 Jackie Wang, "Attorneys for unauthorized immigrant teen in Texas ask federal court for another hearing," The Dallas Morning News, October 23, 2017, available at https:// www.dallasnews.com/business/health-care/2017/10/23/ attorneys-undocumented-teen-texas-ask-federal-courtanother-hearing; American Civil Liberties Union, "ACLU Challenges Government Policy of Forcing Unaccompanied Immigrant Minors to Carry Pregnancies Against Their Will," December 19, 2017, available at https://www.aclu.org/ news/judge-orders-trump-administration-stop-blockingabortion-two-immigrant-women.

- 52 Betsy Woodruff, "Trump's Pick for Refugee Czar Never Resettled Refugees," The Daily Beast, April 10, 2017, available at https://www.thedailybeast.com/trumps-pickfor-refugee-czar-never-resettled-refugees; Tom Roberts, "Knights of Columbus' financial forms show wealth, influence," *National Catholic Reporter*, May 15, 2017, available at https://www.ncronline.org/news/accountability/knightscolumbus-financial-forms-show-wealth-influence.
- 53 Christine Grimaldi, "Trump Administration's Global Gag Rule Review Ignoring the Evidence on Policy's Danger," Rewire.News, February 8, 2018, available at https://rewire. news/article/2018/02/08/trump-administrations-globalgag-rule-review-ignoring-evidence-policys-danger/.
- 54 Jennifer Haberkorn, "Abstinence advocate gets final say on family planning dollars," *Politico*, March 7, 2018, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2018/03/06/abstinence-advocate-family-planning-dollars-389453.
- 55 Emanuella Grinberg, "Trump taps anti-abortion leader for top health agency post," CNN, April 30, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/04/30/health/charmaineyoest-hhs/index.html. See also Rachana Pradhan, "Trump names anti-abortion leader Yoest to top HHS post," Politico, April 28, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/ story/2017/04/28/charmaine-yoest-assistant-secretaryof-public-affairs-hhs-237743; Adam Cancryn and Dan Diamond, "Yoest Expected to Leave HHS, Considering Move to White House Drug Office," Politico Pro, February. 16, 2018, available at https://www.politicopro.com/health-care/whiteboard/2018/02/yoest-expected-to-leave-hhs-consideringmove-to-white-house-drug-office-640062; Lev Facher, "HHS communications head to depart for job at White House drug office," STAT, February 16, 2018, available at https:// www.statnews.com/2018/02/16/yoest-ondcp-departure/.
- 56 Family Research Council, "Royce the Choice of HHS," May 16, 2017, available at http://www.frc.org/updatearticle/20170516/royce-choice; Southern Poverty Law Center, "Family Research Council," available at https://www. splcenter.org/fighting-hate/extremist-files/group/familyresearch-council (last accessed March 2018).
- 57 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "Steven Wagner," available at https://www.hhs.gov/about/leadership/steven-wagner/index.html (last accessed March 2018).
- 58 Steven Wagner, "Trafficking Victims Take a Backseat to Ideology," *National Review*, November 2, 2011, available at http://www.nationalreview.com/corner/282053.
- 59 Antonia Blumberg, "Jeff Sessions Thanks Anti-LGBTQ Group For Its 'Important Work' On Religious Liberty," HuffPost, July 14, 2017, available at https://www.huffingtonpost. com/entry/jeff-sessions-alliance-defending-freedom_ us_59692839e4b03389bb17569c; Alliance Defending Freedom, "The Church Is Being Silenced Across America," available at http://web.archive.org/web/20141009135645/ http:/alliancedefendingfreedom.org/issues/church (last accessed March 2018).
- 60 Southern Poverty Law Center, "Alliance Defending Freedom," available at https://www.splcenter.org/fightinghate/extremist-files/group/alliance-defending-freedom (last accessed March 2018).
- 61 Ally Boguhn," Another Birth Control Benefit Foe Reportedly Landed Position at HHS," Rewire.News, July 11, 2017, available at https://rewire.news/article/2017/07/11/anotherbirth-control-benefit-foe-reportedly-landed-position-hhs/; Alliance Defending Freedom, "Alliance Alert: About Matt Bowman," available at http://www.adflegal.org/detailspages/alliance-alert-details/about-matt-bowman (last accessed March 2018).

- 62 Eugene Volokh, "A Response on the Hobby Lobby Posts, from Matt Bowman at the Alliance Defending Freedom," The Volokh Conspiracy Blog, December 11, 2013, available at http://volokh.com/2013/12/11/response-hobby-lobbyposts-matt-bowman-alliance-defending-freedom/.
- 63 Boguhn, "Another Birth Control Benefit Foe Reportedly Landed Position at HHS."
- 64 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "Roger Severino," available at https://www.hhs.gov/about/leadership/roger-severino/index.html (last accessed March 2018).
- 65 Roger Severino, "DOJ's Lawsuit Against North Carolina Is Abuse of Power," The Daily Signal, May 9, 2016, available at http://dailysignal.com/2016/05/09/dojs-lawsuit-againstnorth-carolina-is-abuse-of-power/; Ryan Anderson and Roger Severino, "Proposed Obamacare Gender Identity Mandate Threatens Freedom of Conscience and the Independence of Physicians" (Washington: The Heritage Foundation, 2016), available at https://www.heritage.org/ health-care-reform/report/proposed-obamacare-genderidentity-mandate-threatens-freedom-conscience.
- 66 Rebekah Entralgo, "New civil rights chief at Justice Department has spent his career undermining civil rights," ThinkProgress, July 31, 2017, available at https://thinkprogress.org/chief-at-justice-department-spent-his-careerundermining-civil-rights-a898259bbade/.
- 67 Tim Alberta, "The Education of Betsy DeVos," Politico, November 1 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/ magazine/story/2017/11/01/betsy-devos-secretary-education-profile-2017-215768.
- 68 Chris Johnson, "DeVos confirmed despite concerns over anti-LGBT donations," Washington Blade, February 7, 2017, available at http://www.washingtonblade. com/2017/02/07/despite-concern-over-anti-lgbt-donations-devos-confirmed-as-education-secretary/.
- 69 John Hudson, "Ex-Palin Aide Lands Job at Trump's State Department," Foreign Policy, February 9, 2017, available at http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/02/09/ex-palin-aide-landsjob-at-trumps-state-department/.
- 70 Greg Price, "Who Is Sam Brownback? New Trump Nominee Is Anti-LGBT," *Newsweek*, July 31, 2017, available at http://www.newsweek.com/trump-lgbt-brownbackreligion-644540.
- 71 Julie Moreau, "Trump Taps LGBTQ-Rights Opponent Sam Brownback as Religious Freedom Ambassador," NBC News, July 31, 2017, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/ feature/nbc-out/trump-taps-lgbtq-rights-opponent-sambrownback-religious-freedom-ambassador-n788101; Bryan Lowry, "Gov. Sam Brownback issues executive order on religious liberty after same-sex marriage ruling," The Wichita Eagle, July 7, 2015, available at http://www.kansas. com/news/politics-government/article26668207.html.
- 72 EEOC v. R.G. & G.R. Harris Funeral Homes.

.....

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

